
COCALICO SCHOOL DISTRICT 

Denver, PA 
 
 A special meeting of the Cocalico School Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m. on 

Monday, November 15, 2021 by the President, Rev. Kevin Eshleman, who welcomed all those in 

attendance. A moment of silence was held, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. Rev. Eshleman 

announced that the Board met in Executive Session earlier in the day to discuss legal matters and 

to discuss personnel matters, specifically to conduct an interview. He also shared that the Board 

members had been invited to participate in a tour of the District’s school buildings earlier in the 

day.    

 

Board Members Present 

Richard Brenner   Lin Sensenig   Desiree Wagner 

Pamela Blickle   Randell Renninger  Douglas Graybill 

Juanita Fox    Brett Buckwalter  Rev. Kevin Eshleman  

 

Administrators Present 
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Mr. Richard Brenner made a motion to amend the agenda to add an action item regarding 

the Health and Safety Plan and the wearing of masks. Mr. Lin Sensenig seconded the motion. 

Roll call vote, all members voting yes. Motion carried 9-0. 

 

Under General Comments, the following individuals shared their thoughts/concerns on 

agenda item #2 regarding the Health and Safety Plan and the wearing of masks, asking that the 

Board stand with them and make mask wearing optional: Michelle Hohl, Beverly Hagan, Maggie 

Weber, Linford Hurst, Elizabeth Lockman, Amy Weber, Leah Lutz, Dan Burton, Melia 

VanZant, and Rachel Davis. 

 

 



Dr. Ella Musser, Superintendent, shared a timeline summary of the Mask Order: 

• 11/10/2021 – The Commonwealth Court decided the order is unlawful. 

• 11/10/2021 – A Department of Health appeal was filed, resulting in an automatic 

supercedeas, or stay, of the masking order. 

• 11/11/2021 – A request was filed to lift the stay imposed by the Commonwealth 

Court’s ruling until the PA Supreme Court decides whether to hear the appeal. 

• 11/12/2021 – The Commonwealth Court announced a requirement for the 

Department of Health to respond to the application. 

• 11/15/2021 – The Department of Health is now expected to file a response by the 

end of the day today. 

Dr. Musser continued that the Commonwealth Court will then need to decide whether or not the 

supercedeas will be lifted. It could be tomorrow, this week or next week. The timing of that 

decision or what will happen in the Courts in the days and weeks ahead is unknown. She 

requested direction from the Board regarding any additional communication on the matter.  

 

 Rev. Eshleman commented that last Wednesday, the mask order was overturned, but that 

it only lasted several hours due to the filing of an appeal. He added that the District has been 

caught in the middle of the courts wrestling back and forth on this issue. 

 

 As agenda item #2 had been amended to an action item, Mr. Brenner made a motion to 

update our Health & Safety Plan, so that masks will remain optional, regardless of any action on 

the mandate. Mr. Sensenig seconded the motion. Discussion then commenced amongst the Board 

members, beginning with Mr. Brenner who read a prepared statement expressing his reasoning 

for keeping masks optional so that the focus could remain on teaching and learning. Rev. 

Eshleman thanked the District’s administration, teachers, bus drivers, cafeteria workers, 

custodians and other staff members for all their efforts in keeping the kids safe using all kinds of 

creative means. He stated that we must respect what each person needs to do to remain healthy 

while waiting for a legal decision regarding the masking order. Ms. Wagner reiterated the need 

to stand up for our kids, and that everyone should be free to choose whether to mask. Ms. 

Wagner recognized that not everyone will be happy regardless of the decision, but feels that 

masking is jeopardizing the students’ well-being. Mr. Buckwalter expressed his concerns about a 

decision to keep masks optional when a mandate requires the district to do otherwise. He cited 

Board members’ certificates and licenses and the risk this would place on their livelihood.  

 

There being no more discussion on the action item, Board President Rev. Eshleman asked 

for a roll call vote, with six Board members voting yes and three Board members voting no. 

Motion carried 6-3.  

 

Dr. Musser requested that communication regarding the decision to keep masks optional 

be provided by the Board President, rather than her, since her role is to carry out and implement 

policy and legal mandates. The decision to keep masks optional in spite of the mandate could not 

come from her. She also stated that some details for how to carry out the Board’s decision would 

need to be clarified in the communication from the Board President. Specifically, she raised a 

question about upcoming Elementary and Middle School parent-teacher conferences.  Several 

Board members stated their support of keeping the format as scheduled, with virtual conferences 

or in-person conferences with masks.  

 

 



Under General Comments, Mrs. Michelle Hohl thanked the school board for putting the 

children first. Mr. Patrick Jasinski stated that the mask mandate was working. Now that masks 

are optional again, he will be watching the number of cases in our District. Mr. Jasinski shared 

that you cannot get COVID from the vaccine, that it is different from the small pox vaccine and 

that personal choice affects others, so we need to be vaccinated and mask in public. Mr. Dan 

Burton thanked the Board members for their courage, and now hopes parents will have choice, 

and teachers also. He said he will stand with the Board for the trials to come, and that the Board 

members have a very important role in the function of our government.  

 

There being no more business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned on a motion by Mr. 

Lin Sensenig and a second by Mr. Doug Graybill, with all Board members voting yes. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

       Sherri L. Stull 

       Secretary 

     


